# Town of Auburn BUDGET COMMITTEE Town Hall January 10, 2019

#### 6:30 PM

#### **Approval of Meeting Minutes**

Meeting of December 20, 2018

#### **Budget Presentations:**

	Recreation Improvements – Parking Lot Lights (P&R Commission and Amy Lachance)	6:35 PM
•	Warrant Article #3 - Collective Bargaining Agreement with Auburn Police Union (Bill Herman)	6:40 PM
•	Warrant Article #5 – Appropriation to Town Buildings Rehabilitation Capital Reserve Fund (Bill Herman)	6:45 PM
•	Warrant Article #6 – Establish Town Property Rehabilitation Expendable Trust Fund (Bill Herman)	6:50 PM
•	Auburn School District Warrant Article	6:55 PM

#### 7:00 PM

Pursuant to RSA 32:5 I, the Auburn Budget Committee will hold a public hearing on the proposed 2019 Fiscal Year (January 1 through December 31, 2019) Auburn Town Budget and the proposed 2019-2020 Fiscal Year Auburn School District Budget on Thursday, January 10, 2019 at 7:00 P.M. at the Auburn Town Hall.

#### Other Business:

Deliberative Session Meetings: Saturday, February 2, 2019

Town Meeting immediately followed by School District Meeting

#### Adjourn:

Note: "Any person with a disability who wishes to attend this public meeting and needs to be provided a reasonable accommodation in order to participate, please call the Town Hall (603) 483-5052, or contact the Committee Secretary so that arrangements can be made."

### BUDGET COMPARISON -- FY '18 and FY '19 RUNNING TOTAL

<u>Department</u>	2018 Budget	2019 Proposed*	2019 Selectmen	2019 Bud Com	Difference
Executive	268,768	273,283	279,500	279,500	10,732
Election & Registration	95,810	87,510	89,647	89,647	(6,163)
Financial Administration	160,833	114,186	107,854	107,854	(52,979)
Legal Expense	42,000	42,500	36,000	36,000	(6,000)
Personnel Administration	433,853	404,401	406,379	406,379	(27,474)
Planning & Zoning	37,651	49,151	41,651	39,651	(2,000)
General Government Buildings	127,443	138,368	139,230	139,230	11,787
Cemeteries	25,280	21,550	33,960	33,960	8,680
Insurance	115,065	119,700	118,939	118,939	3,874
Regional Associations	8,829	9,313	9,313	9,313	484
Other General Government	113,213	129,278	115,439	115,439	2,226
Police	1,209,875	1,262,349	1,281,096	1,281,096	71,221
Ambulance	83,896	84,738	84,735	84,735	839
Fire	416,943	437,349	476,190	476,190	59,247
Building Inspection	69,864	70,575	72,518	72,518	2,654
Emergency Management	8,427	7,503	7,503	3	(8,424)
Other Public Safety (Details)	1,000	1,000	1,000	1,000	0
Highways & Streets	942,865	1,002,917	997,997	997,997	55,132
Bridges	0	0	0	0	0
Street Lighting	13,500	18,000	18,000	18,000	4,500
Solid Waste	18,800	22,700	22,401	22,401	3,601
Health Officer	2,564	2,664	2,739	2,739	175
Animal Control	20,471	20,755	21,266	21,266	795
Health Agencies	5,875	5,875	5,875	5,875	0
Public Assistance	19,521	17,000	17,001	17,001	(2,520)
Intergovernmental Welfare	4,471	4,471	4,471	4,471	0
Parks & Recreation	111,171	132,822	125,867	125,867	14,696
Library	169,272	181,762	183,305	183,305	14,033
Patriotic Purposes	6,650	6,500	6,500	6,500	(150)
Conservation Commission	2,351	2,351	2,971	2,571	220
Debt Service	3	3	3	3	0
Capital Outlay					
Fire Truck	72,696	120,910	120,910	120,910	48,214
Road Reconstruction	700,000	700,000	650,000	650,000	(50,000)
Recreation Improvement	20,200	350,690	136,000	83,000	62,800
TOTAL	\$5,329,160	\$5,842,174	\$5,616,260	\$5,553,360	\$220,200
Special Warrant Articles					
Collective Bargaining Agreement	13,865	0	46,052		
AFD Rescue Vehcile	100,000	0	0	0	(100,000)
Land Acquisition / Library	200,000	0	0	0	(200,000)
Multi-Use Path / Town Share	0	180,832	0	0	0
Town Buildings CRF	0	0	30,000		9220
Town Property CRF	0	0	50,000		
GRAND TOTAL	\$5,643,025	\$6,023,006	\$5,742,312	\$5,553,360	(\$79,800)

As of December 20, 2018 Budget Committee Meeting As of January 7, 2019 Board of Selectmen's Meeting As of November 19, 2018 Joint Personel Board Meeting

<sup>\*</sup> Does not reflect any wage adjustments at this point.

# Auburn Budget Committee Meeting December 20, 2018 Auburn Town Hall

Members Present: Peter Miles, Chairman; Kevin Downing, David Wesche, Paula Marzloff, Dan Carpenter, Alan Villeneuve and James Headd

Others Present: Library Trustees Joseph Forest and Brenda Beer, Parks & Recreation Commissioners Lisa Canavan, Marge McEvoy, Pat Kelley, Zach Eaton and David Oliviera, Parks & Recreation Coordinator Amy Lachance, Selectman Keith Leclair, Finance Director Adele Frisella and Town Administrator Bill Herman

Meeting called to order at 7:00 pm

#### Approval of Meeting Minutes

Paula Marzloff moved to accept the minutes of the December 6, 2018 meeting. Seconded by David Wesche. A vote was taken; all were in favor, the motion carried unanimously.

#### Fire Department

Tower License & Equipment Requesting \$1,942.00, a new item all together.

Mr. Herman reported Fire Chief Williams brought before the Board of Selectmen on December 17<sup>th</sup> a new request originating from the Town of Chester concerning new equipment and maintenance required on a communications tower that services the Towns of Auburn, Chester and Derry. Chester is requesting the three towns share the cost equally through an "Agreement on Tower License Fees, Costs and Maintenance". The total cost of \$5,826.00 would result in each community paying \$1,942.00 towards this effort. The Board of Selectmen approved the expense and agreement on December 17<sup>th</sup>.

Dan Carpenter moved to approve Tower License & Equipment at a total of \$1,942 as presented, seconded by David Wesche. A vote was taken; all were in favor, the motion carried unanimously.

#### Emergency Management

Public Media

Requesting \$7,500, a reduction of \$600 from 2018. Year to date expended \$8,100

Mr. Herman provided the Committee with a copy of a three-year quotation for the Everbridge emergency notification program that had been executed by former Fire Chief

Gannon, and an e-mail notification Chief Williams has received through the NH Department of Safety concerning the "NH Alerts" emergency notification system. Mr. Herman indicated Chief Williams intends to pursue Auburn's full participation in the "NH Alerts" program in 2019, and did not have objection to not funding the Everbridge program.

Peter Miles moved to approve OEM Public Media at a total of \$0, seconded by Dan Carpenter. A vote was taken; all were in favor, the motion carried unanimously.

#### Griffin Public Library

Library Operating Expenses
Requesting \$47,859, an increase of \$3,778 from 2018. Year to date expended \$44,081

Mr. Carpenter noted the Library Trustees had originally requested \$49,450 for operating expenses and the Board of Selectmen approved \$47,859. He asked what the difference between the two numbers was. Mr. Herman noted when the Trustees and Library Director originally presented their proposal in August, it included approximately \$3,000 for the replacement of the outdoor sign. The Selectmen asked for additional quotes to be sought and, ultimately a proposal for \$1,172 was secured and approved. The Trustees had also requested \$4,000 to replace an air conditioning unit, and the Board has agreed to fund that through the building improvements fund and not the operating budget.

Paula Marzloff moved to approve Library Operating Expenses at a total of \$47,859 as presented, seconded by Alan Villeneuve. A vote was taken; all were in favor, the motion carried unanimously.

#### Parks & Recreation

Senior Trips

Requesting \$7,000, level funded from 2018. Year to date expended \$6,124.72

David Wesche moved to approve Senior Trips at a total of \$7,000 as presented, seconded by Paula Marzloff. A vote was taken; all were in favor, the motion carried unanimously.

Family Events

Requesting \$15,350, a decrease of \$800 from 2018. Year to date expended \$15,158.28

Mr. Carpenter asked what the plans would be for the Winter Carnival if ice is not possible on the skating rinks. Mrs. Lachance reported the Winter Carnival would go on

ice or no ice. It will be an evening event at the Safety Complex property inclusive of a bonfire and other activities. Mr. Carpenter asked what the \$10,750 covered for the Old Home Day event. Mrs. Lachance noted the single biggest expense is \$6,000 for fireworks. The remaining \$4,750 covers various entertainment items including bands, face painting, petting farm and other activities.

Kevin Downing moved to approve Family Events at a total of \$10,750 as presented, seconded by Paula Marzloff. A vote was taken; all were in favor, the motion carried unanimously.

Basketball Program

Requesting \$600, a decrease of \$600 from 2018. Year to date expended \$828.55

Mr. Villeneuve asked what basketball rims were being replaced, and Mrs. Lachance indicated they were at the courts by the Safety Complex and at Appletree Park.

Paula Marzloff moved to approve Basketball Program at a total of \$600 as presented, seconded by Kevin Downing. A vote was taken; all were in favor, the motion carried unanimously.

Ski Program

Requesting \$2,800, level funded from 2018. Year to date expended \$2,658.55

Alan Villeneuve moved to approve Ski Program at a total of \$2,800 as presented, seconded by Dan Carpenter. A vote was taken; all were in favor, the motion carried unanimously.

Community Service Awards

Requesting \$250, level funded from 2018. Year to date expended \$207.30

Kevin Downing moved to approve Community Service Awards at a total of \$250 as presented, seconded by David Wesche. A vote was taken; all were in favor, the motion carried unanimously.

Soccer Program

Requesting \$1,950, an increase of \$50 from 2018. Year to date expended \$1,899.29

Paula Marzloff moved to approve Soccer Program at a total of \$1,950 as presented, seconded by Kevin Downing. A vote was taken; all were in favor, the motion carried unanimously.

Senior Dinners

Requesting \$1,800, level funded from 2018. Year to date expended \$1,651.77

David Wesche moved to approve Senior Dinners at a total of \$1,800 as presented, seconded by Kevin Downing. A vote was taken; all were in favor, the motion carried unanimously.

Mileage Reimbursement

Requesting \$1,800, an increase of \$600 from 2018. Year to date expended \$2,373.89

Mr. Carpenter asked why the requested increase and Mrs. Lachance indicated it is in recognition of expenses actually incurred. Mr. Herman also noted the IRS mileage reimbursement rate increases to 58-cents per mile as of January 1<sup>st</sup>. Mr. Villeneuve indicated he was aware a maintenance vehicle appears elsewhere in the budget, so he assumed this line would become one used for gasoline and vehicle maintenance. Mrs. Lachance indicated that was correct.

Alan Villeneuve moved to approve Mileage Reimbursement at a total of \$1,800 as presented, seconded by Kevin Downing. A vote was taken; all were in favor, the motion carried unanimously.

General Maintenance

Requesting \$27,275, an increase of \$7,100 from 2018. Year to date expended \$19,444.77

Mrs. Lachance noted the largest single item in the budget account was the purchase of a used pick-up truck for maintenance work at a cost of \$10,000. Committee members made various inquiries about pending projects including paving an apron at the parking lot of Circle of Fun Playground, tree cutting at Appletree Parks and the purchase of the maintenance vehicle.

David Wesche moved to approve General Maintenance proposal totaling \$27,275, seconded by Paula Marzloff. A vote was taken; all were in favor, the motion carried unanimously.

Ice Rink

Requesting \$4,000, an increase of \$2,200 from 2018. Year to date expended \$1,865.28

Mrs. Lachance reported the Commission is still having trouble maintaining water / ice at the skating rinks. She indicated in working with Mike Dross and Mickey Rolfe, they are looking at a commercial application of liquid asphalt and sand to try and seal the skating area and the berm around it. The process is similar to how the older rink had been maintained and the cost estimate came through the vendor. For 2019 winter season, the Commission is going to use plastic on at least one rink to see if they can retain the water / ice. Zach Eaton indicated the cost of the plastic is about \$360 for the smaller rink and approximately \$550 for the larger rink. It was estimated the Commission had already spent approximately \$5,500 over the past three years on various repairs to the ice rinks, but without success. Commission members suggested if the application of

liquid asphalt doesn't work, but the use of plastic does, the Town may be looking at using plastic moving forward.

Alan Villeneuve moved to approve Ice Rink at a total of \$4,000 as presented, seconded by Dan Carpenter. A vote was taken; all were in favor, the motion carried unanimously.

Trash Removal

Requesting \$600, level funded from 2018. Year to date expended \$191.84

Chemical Toilets

Requesting \$5,400, level funded from 2018. Year to date expended \$6,224.55

Alan Villeneuve moved to approve Trash Removal at a total of \$600 and Chemical Toilets at a total of \$5,400 as presented, seconded by Kevin Downing. A vote was taken; all were in favor, the motion carried unanimously.

Tools

Requesting \$3,500, a decrease of \$1,500 from 2018. Year to date expended \$5,415

Mrs. Lachance and Mrs. McEvoy noted these item is largely to cover smaller hand tools, and is the remainder of the list requested last year which had been split in two to be funded over two different budget years.

Paula Marzloff moved to approve Tools proposal totaling \$3,500, seconded by Jim Headd. A vote was taken; all were in favor, the motion carried unanimously.

Office Supplies

Requesting \$200, level funded from 2018. Year to date expended \$92.07

Kevin Downing moved to approve Office Supplies at a total of \$200 as presented, seconded by David Wesche. A vote was taken; all were in favor, the motion carried unanimously.

#### Recreation Improvements

Recreation Improvements

Requesting \$136,000, an increase of \$116,000 from 2018. Year to date expended \$9,343.20

Mr. Herman advised the Budget Committee that instead of reviewing the list of approximately 10 different items that was originally presented to the Board of Selectmen, the \$136,000 is comprised of the last three items listed including upgrade to lighting on the Major Field, \$35,000; adding lights to the soccer filed, \$48,000 and adding lights to the softball field, \$53,000.

Zack Eaton reported on the current conditions on the Majors field lights and how the demand for power from the halogen lights is more than the current panel can handle. The proposed improvements to the Majors Filed lights is to replace the current halogen lights with LED units in order to reduce the demand for power, which would enable the existing service to then also provide power for LED lights on the soccer and softball fields. He indicated they have been advised the LED units are one-quarter the power draw as their current lights.

Mr. Villeneuve asked if something other than wooden poles had been looked at the for soccer field lights. Pat Kelley reported they had looked at galvanized steel poles and wood poles, but the galvanized steel added approximately \$20,000 more in cost for materials and installation. He noted the soccer field lights would consists of four 50-foot poles.

# David Wesche moved to approve Recreation Improvements at a total of \$136,000 as presented.

Mr. Villeneuve indicated he liked the idea of the Majors upgrade and the lighting of the soccer field, but he was not sure there is merit to lighting the softball field at this point in time. He did not think there was as much use or need for that lighting as there was for the other sports. Mr. Eaton indicated they hold a lot of tournaments on the softball field, but he indicated it was not a huge need. It was something on their radar, and the Selectmen had suggested doing all the work at one time.

Mr. Villeneuve said he did not see the driving need for the softball field to be lighted, and he said he would recommend that the Town gets the two fields up and running as proposed before looking to include a third field in the process. He asked if the proposed lights accommodate the Dark Sky standards contained in the Town's zoning regulations, and Mr. Kelley indicated the lights will be designed to focus solely on the field and not beyond in the same manner as the lights at the ice skating rinks and basketball court.

## David Wesche withdrew his motion, indicating he sensed an alternative approach was developing.

Mr. Villeneuve asked if any consideration had been given to improving lighting around the concession building and potentially for the parking lot area as part of this effort. He felt if we were extending the ability to use the fields later into the evening, the Town should also ensure folks were able to get in and out of the property safely. Mr. Eaton indicated they had not, but were willing to develop a cost for the additional lights.

Alan Villeneuve moved to approve Recreation Improvements at a total of \$83,000 including \$35,000 for the Majors Field and \$48,000 for the Soccer Field, seconded by David Wesche. A vote was taken; all were in favor, the motion carried unanimously.

Mr. Miles advised the Parks & Recreation Commission if they could develop a cost proposal for improving the other lighting in the parking lot and near the concession building, they could present it to the Committee for final consideration at their January 10, 2019 meeting.

#### Finance Administration

Audit

Requesting \$13,000, a decrease of \$1,000 from 2018. Year to date expended \$11,950

David Wesche moved to approve Audit at \$13,000, seconded by Paula Marzloff. A vote was taken; all were in favor, the motion carried unanimously.

#### **Executive Department**

Selectmen Expenses

Requesting \$3,750, level funded from 2018. Year to date expended \$3,750

Town Report

Requesting \$2,000, level funded from 2018. Year to date expended \$1,451.27

Voter Guide

Requesting \$4,275, an increase of \$575 from 2018. Year to date expended \$3,902.60

David Wesche moved to approve Selectmen Expenses, Town Report and Voter Guide at a total of \$10,025 as presented. Seconded by Dan Carpenter. A vote was taken; all were in favor, the motion carried unanimously.

#### Government Buildings and Maintenance

Town Hall Telephone/Internet

Requesting \$4,500, a decrease of \$600 from 2018. Year to date expended \$3,700.92

Highway Telephone/Internet

Requesting \$1,200, level funded from 2018. Year to date expended \$1,042.04

PD/ACO Telephone/Internet

Requesting \$10,000, a decrease of \$250 from 2018. Year to date expended \$8,427.51

FD/OEM Telephone/Internet

Requesting \$7,500, an increase of \$600 from 2018. Year to date expended \$7,168.38

P&R Telephone/Internet

Requesting \$100, a decrease of \$500 from 2018. Year to date expended \$0 *Town Hall Electric* 

Requesting \$4,800, an increase of \$800 from 2018. Year to date expended \$2,841.26

Highway Electric

Requesting \$3,000, an increase of \$200 from 2018. Year to date expended \$1,581.86

Safety Complex Electric

Requesting \$13,500, level funded from 2018. Year to date expended \$9,123.67

Pingree Hill Station Electric

Requesting \$2,500, an increase of \$300 from 2018. Year to date expended \$1,331.54

P&R Electric

Requesting \$2,200, an increase of \$200 from 2018. Year to date expended \$2,074.25

Town Hall Heating

Requesting \$5,200, an increase of \$1,260 from 2018. Year to date expended \$3,632.59

Highway Heating

Requesting \$4,500, a decrease of \$3,000 from 2018. Year to date expended \$2,286.44

Safety Complex Heating

Requesting \$14,000, an increase of \$3,000 from 2018. Year to date expended \$10.981.15

Pingree Hill Station Heating

Requesting \$3,000, an increase of \$500 from 2018. Year to date expended \$2,772.84

Repairs & Maintenance

Requesting \$4,900, a decrease of \$1,000 from 2018. Year to date expended \$2,499.50

Municipal Property Mowing

Requesting \$30,000, an increase of \$2,000 from 2018. Year to date expended \$27,910

Plant Costs

Requesting \$4,660, a decrease of \$150 from 2018. Year to date expended \$4,157.62

Bottled Water

Requesting \$300, level funded from 2018. Year to date expended \$152.23

Janitorial Supplies

Requesting \$400, a decrease of \$100 from 2018. Year to date expended \$6.26

Committee members questioned costs associated with heating various buildings and the lawn mowing budget account. Mr. Herman noted the mowing account was increased by \$2,000 to provide for fertilization at the Safety Complex and Town Hall properties, while the mowing contract remained at \$28,000. He noted the Town is currently out to bid for the mowing contract inclusive of town properties, two cemeteries and the School District.

Alan Villeneuve moved to approve Government Buildings and Maintenance at a total of \$116,260 as presented. Seconded by Paula Marzloff. A vote was taken; all were in favor, the motion carried unanimously.

#### General Government

General Reimbursement

Requesting \$3,700, a decrease of \$500 from 2018. Year to date expended \$3,384.20

Consulting Services

Requesting \$20,490, a decrease of \$1,000 from 2018. Year to date expended \$12,349.30

Contracts, Software & Maintenance

Requesting \$41,525, an increase of \$7,981 from 2018. Year to date expended \$33,232.69

Tax Map Update

Requesting \$6,100, level funded from 2018. Year to date expended \$2,400

Recording Fees

Requesting \$450, a decrease of \$150 from 2018. Year to date expended \$248.70

Bank Charges / Fees

Requesting \$320, an increase of \$20 from 2018. Year to date expended \$317.75

Office Equipment

Requesting 5,500, level funded from 2018. Year to date expended \$4,474.73

Copy Machine Lease

Requesting \$1.00, a decrease of \$1,199 from 2018. Year to date expended \$653.61

Newsletter

Requesting \$18,500, level funded from 2018. Year to date expended \$18,423.90

Postage

Requesting \$7,000, a decrease of \$500 from 2018. Year to date expended \$5,826.87

Conferences, Seminars & Dues

Requesting \$4,000, an increase of \$700 from 2018. Year to date expended \$2,839.59

Office Supplies

Requesting \$6,000, a decrease of \$1,500 from 2018. Year to date expended \$4,496.81

Advertising

Requesting \$600, a decrease of \$400 from 2018. Year to date expended \$298.15

Miscellaneous Expenditures

Requesting \$1,250, an increase of \$500 from 2018. Year to date expended \$1,451.89

Mr. Villeneuve asked what the Reimbursement line was for, and Mr. Herman it was mainly mileage reimbursement with the largest portion going towards the nearly daily bank deposit activity for the Town. Adele Frisella noted there was an increase in the Contracts, Software and Maintenance account as the Town Hall needs to replace its file server with an upgraded model. The equipment, software and installation is budgeted at nearly \$7,000.

David Wesche moved to approve General Government at a total of \$115,436 as presented, seconded by Paula Marzloff. A vote was taken; all were in favor, the motion carried unanimously.

#### Health Officer

Mileage

Requesting \$100, level funded from 2018. Year to date expended \$0

Dues & Memberships

Requesting \$255, level funded from 2018. Year to date expended \$70

David Wesche moved to approve Health Officer at \$355, seconded by Kevin Downing. A vote was taken; all were in favor, the motion carried unanimously.

#### Other Public Safety

Town Details

Requesting \$1,000, level funded from 2018. Year to date expended \$244.54

Mr. Herman noted this account is to cover the cost of police details should the Town require a detail at an event or function.

Alan Villeneuve moved to approve Other Public Safety at \$1,000, seconded by David Wesche. A vote was taken; all were in favor, the motion carried unanimously.

#### Other Business

Peter Miles noted the next Budget Committee meeting was scheduled for Thursday, January 10, 2019. It was determined the Committee would likely have one warrant article from the School District; three warrant articles from the Town and potentially a lighting cost estimate for the Eddows Field parking lot from the Parks & Recreation Commission to consider. A meeting of the Budget Committee will be scheduled at 6:30 PM to handle those items, with the public hearing on the Town and School District budgets to be scheduled at 7:00 PM.

Alan Villeneuve advised the Budget Committee the School Board and the Town have worked together to schedule the two Deliberative Sessions on the same day, one after the other. It was anticipated it might help boost attendance at the meetings, while reduce the cost from holding different meetings on different dates.

Mr. Villeneuve reported the school construction project is moving forward positively with about 90% of the items planned bought out and the project is running nearly \$200,000 under budget. The School District was also informed this morning that it has been approved for \$138,000 in State funds for security items included in the construction project. He provided an overview of the status of the construction project.

Responding to a question, Mr. Villeneuve reported the School District had the body discovered on site during the archeological review of the property reinterred a few weeks ago. He also noted the School District is working to place the playing fields up on the leach fields to stay away from the archeologically sensitive area.

#### Adjourn

Alan Villeneuve moved to adjourn the meeting at 8:18 PM. Seconded by David Wesche. A vote was taken; all were in agreement, the motion carried unanimously.

The meeting adjourned at 8:18 PM.

#### TOWN WARRANT STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE

To the inhabitants of the Town of Auburn, in the County of Rockingham in said State, qualified to vote in Town affairs:

You are hereby notified that the **First Session** of the annual Town Meeting will be held in the gymnasium of the Auburn Village School in Auburn, New Hampshire, on **Saturday**, **February 2**, **2019**, at **9:00 a.m.**, for the explanation, discussion and debate of each Warrant Article, and to transact all business other than voting by official ballot. Warrant articles may be amended at this session per RSA 40:13, IV, subject to the following limitations:

- (a) Warrant Articles whose wording is prescribed by law shall not be amended.
- (b) Warrant Articles that are amended shall be placed on the official ballot for final vote on the main motion as amended.
- (c) No warrant article shall be amended to eliminate the subject matter of the article. An amendment that changes the dollar amount of an appropriation in a warrant article shall not be deemed to violate this subparagraph.

You are hereby notified that the **Second Session** of the annual Town Meeting will be held in the gymnasium of the Auburn Village School in Auburn, New Hampshire, on **Tuesday, March 12**, **2019**, beginning at **7:00 a.m.** and ending at **7:00 p.m.** to elect officers of the Town by official ballot, to vote on questions required by law to be inserted on said official ballot and to vote on all Warrant Articles as accepted or amended by the First Session.

First: To bring your ballots for:

Selectman for three years
Library Trustee for three years
Cemetery Trustee for three years
Trustee of the Trust Funds for three years
Police Commission for three years
Planning Board for three years

**Second**: To see if the Town will vote to adopt the following amendments to the existing Town Zoning Ordinance as proposed and recommended by the Auburn Planning Board, in conformance with NH RSA 675:1, et seq., and include the following: (The full text of the proposed regulations is posted and available for inspection at the Town Hall and on the Town of Auburn web site – <a href="https://www.auburnnh.us">www.auburnnh.us</a>)

Are you in favor of the adoption of Amendment No 1 as proposed by the Auburn Planning Board for the Town of Auburn Zoning Ordinance as follows:

Amend Article 4.08(4) "V" Village Center District: to exclude Multi-Family units as a permitted use; delete as permitted uses by special exception Workforce Housing, Multi-Family and Duplex Dwelling Units; increase the required lot size from one (1) acre to two (2) acres; increase side yard setbacks from twenty (20) feet to thirty (30) feet; and, increase rear yard setbacks from twenty (20) feet to fifty (50) feet.

[NOTE: A copy of the text of the proposed amendment is available for review at the Auburn Town Offices and is also posted with the text of the proposed amendments at the Auburn Town Offices and on the Town of Auburn web site – www.auburnnh.us.]

Are you in favor of the adoption of Amendment No 2 as proposed by the Auburn Planning Board for the Town of Auburn Zoning Ordinance as follows:

Delete Article 6 Flood Plain Development Regulations in its entirety and replace it with Article 6 Floodplain Management Ordinance. If adopted, the ordinance will more clearly identify National Flood Insurance Program regulations and make them more understandable to town officials and the public. Sections identifying the local floodplain administrator responsibilities and to clarify the local administrator's role in regards to floodplain development permitting have been added.

[NOTE: A copy of the text of the proposed amendment is available for review at the Auburn Town Offices and is also posted with the text of the proposed amendments at the Auburn Town Offices and on the Town of Auburn web site – www.auburnnh.us.]

**Third:** To see if the Town will vote to approve the cost items related to the first year of a three-year collective bargaining agreement which resulted from negotiations between the Auburn Board of Selectmen, the Auburn Police Commission and the Auburn Police Union, Local 216 and which represents an estimated increase of \$46,052 over FY 2018 salaries, fringe benefits and other cost items at the current staffing level for the ensuing year; and further to raise and appropriate the sum of Forty-six thousand, fifty-two dollars (\$46,052), to fund those cost items for FY 2019. Cost items for FY 2020 and FY 2021 will be presented to the voters for their approval in March 2020 and March 2021 in accordance with the terms of the collective bargaining agreement. (Recommended by the Board of Selectmen) (Recommended / Not Recommended by the Budget Committee)

**Fourth:** To see if the Town will vote to change the purpose of the existing Police Detail Revolving Fund previously established in 2008, from only being expended for Police detail payroll and related overhead to being expended for police detail payroll and related overhead and other police service related purposes as allowed in RSA 31:95-h. This account is funded by police detail revenue and there will be no funds raised from general taxation. (Two-thirds vote required) (**Recommended by the Board of Selectmen**)

Fifth: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of Thirty-thousand dollars (\$30,000) to be placed into the Town Buildings Rehabilitation Capital Reserve Fund previously established. This sum to come from the unreserved fund balance (surplus) as of December 31, 2018 with no additional amount to be raised by taxation in 2019. (Recommended by the Board of Selectmen) (Recommended / Not Recommended by the Budget Committee)

**Sixth:** To see if the Town will vote to establish an Expendable Trust Fund pursuant to the provisions of RSA 31:19-a, for the construction, reconstruction or improvement of Town-owned lands and property to be known as the Town Property Rehabilitation Expendable Trust Fund; to raise and appropriate the sum of Fifty-thousand dollars (\$50,000) to put in the fund, with this amount to come from the unexpended fund balance as of December 31, 2018; and to designate the Board of Selectmen as agents to expend from this fund. (Recommended by the Board of Selectmen) (Recommended / Not Recommended by the Budget Committee)

**Seventh:** To see if the Town will vote to discontinue subject to gates and bars the upper portion of Dartmouth Drive at a point just above the driveways of 60 Dartmouth Road (Tax Map #18, Lot #10) and 65 Dartmouth Drive (Tax Map #18, Lot #5) and to establish a turn-around for highway maintenance vehicles at this point to cease maintenance of the remainder of the road.

**Eighth:** To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate as an operating budget, not including appropriations by special warrant articles and other appropriations voted separately, the amounts set forth on the budget posted with the warrant or as amended by vote of the first session, for the purposes set forth therein, totaling \$5,566,310? Should this article be defeated, the default budget shall be \$5,428,759, which is the same as last year with certain adjustments required by previous action of the Town of Auburn or by law; or the governing body may hold one special meeting, in accordance with RSA 40:13, X and XVI, to take up the issue of a revised operating budget only. NOTE: This operating budget warrant article does not include appropriations contained in any other warrant article. (Recommended by the Board of Selectmen) (Recommended by the Budget Committee)

Ninth:	To	transact	any	other	business	that ma	y legally	come	before the	Town	Meeting.

Given under our hands and sea	ls this 21st day of January 2019.
James F. Headd, Chairman	-
Richard W. Eaton, Selectman	_
Keith N. Leclair, Selectman	-

Auburn Board of Selectmen